Minutes
OLA Legislative Committee

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE
Salem, Oregon 97310
September 17, 2007 
10:00-12:00

Present:  Jim iIndall, Sarah Beasley, Abigail Elder, Mary Ginnane, Aletha Bonebrake, Pat Duke, Diedre Conkling. George Bell, Nan Heim, Jimi Scheppke, Kate Gronemyer, Cara List, Janet Webster

Action Items from the May Meeting

After introductions, we reviewed the action items from the May committee meeting. 
· Janet, Sara and Diedre will meet this summer to work on the Legislative Day planning document. (PENDING)
· Jim will alert us if OLA needs to comment on the issues of privatizing library operations. (See agenda item.)
· Janet will alert Aletha on the LSSI issue in case she needs to speak up. (Sarah and Mary are in the loop.)

· Jim will let Janet know if a possible meeting with the Progress Board develops. (Meeting was postponed and Jim may reschedule.)
· Jim will let us know if OLA needs to bring some pressure to ODE about the statewide database licensing. (ODE agreed to continue funding.)
· Janet will finish support letter for OregonExplorer. (DONE but not funded.)

· Nan will track the Real ID bills. (DONE – no bill was passed.)

· Diedre and Janet will draft an issue brief on Real ID. (PENDING)

· Kate will contact the new OLA web person to update the Legislative Committee web resources to include federal legislative staff contacts, a link to ALA Washington office and contact your legislator site, and ask about access to an OLA wiki.  (Kate contacted the web master and is getting the appropriate links on the committee’s page.  We will keep the wiki as our dynamic site.  Kate and Janet will review the changes made and see what else needs to be done.  The federal legislative staff phone numbers need to be checked.)
· Janet will query the membership on who may be in DC for Legislative Day on June 26th. (DONE)

· Janet will contact her WLA counterpart about programs for the joint conference. (DONE and see agenda item below.)

· Janet will talk to Nan about legislators at the conference. (PENDING)
· Janet will send possible meeting dates in September. (DONE)
Lobbyist’s Report

Nan gave her brief report.  Her office was destroyed in a third floor flood although none of the computer files were harmed.  She should be back in place in three weeks or so.  She has been meeting with the leadership of the Legislature about the special seesion in February.  It is currently anticipated to be two weeks and people do not see anything substantive coming out of it.  Janet suggested that we should continue to track Real ID as the Governor may push for action on this sooner rather than later.  Nan will inquire.

Annual Conference Program Planning

Janet contact Mike Wirt of the Washington Library Association concerning the joint conference and a shared program.  He and the WLA lobbyist proposed a session on “Effective Legislative Advocacy” while we proposed one titled “A Fresh View from the Capitals—A Conversation with New Legislators.”  The Program Committee wants us to combine the programs.  We discussed ways to do this including discussing strategies for approaching legislators, how to contact them during and outside of the session, finding out what technology they use and respond to.  We continue to feel that a program with young legislators talking about what inspires them to be involved would be of interest.  Janet will work with Mike and Pat volunteered to help.

Board Membership and Meeting Dates

Aletha has agreed to join the committee as a full member.  We agreed to meet on the following Mondays in Salem at the Special Districts office from 1-3.

December 10 (possible meeting with ODE)
March 9 (possible meeting with Cultural Trust and Arts Commission)
June 10
OLA’s Response to the LSSI Contract in Jackson County

We then had a lengthy discussion about the Jackson County situation with the pending contract with LSSI.  Jim S gave the background: LSSI will get a 2.5 year contract for $4 million a year to operate the system.  Medford and Ashland will be open 24 hr/wk, the medium sized libraries 16 hr/wk and the small libraries 8 hr/wk.  The former management staff have found other positions, but many of the front line librarians may apply for positions.  Ashland has a local tax on the ballot for September 18 that would fund additional hours and probably higher wages as the city has a living wage ordinance.  Options for management exist besides LSSI, but the current government is not interested in pursuing those.  LSSI doe not have a strong track record in terms of running a good library service.  It comes in during crisis situations promising turn around.  There is adequate data to support its lack of consistent performance.
Our discussion revolved around what is the appropriate OLA response.  We discussed audience (county officials, other government officials, the media, our membership.) We discussed purpose of a response: 

· promote the community good of the library, 

· emphasize the importance local control and programming, 

· explain what constitutes good management, 

· give examples of how Oregon’s libraries are run efficiently and well.  

We hope to prevent other communities from considering private management and to be prepared to help Jackson County move back from private management when the opportunity arises.  

We agreed that three strategies would be helpful- a white paper articulating OLA policy vis a vis private management, an annual report on the state of Oregon’s libraries, and participation at city, county, special district conferences.  The Advocacy Task Force is working on the third strategy and Diedre agreed to track the meeting dates as well as assist with staffing an OLA booth.  We are intrigues with the annual report idea, but will discuss further at a later date.  We agreed to craft a white paper that address what is good library management with case studies.  Aletha will write a first draft that contains a strong statement on the library as a community asset and covers various points about tax support, local governance, state and OLA standards, efficient management.  Jim S will provide some data about Jackson County with a possible comparison with another comparable and well-run Oregon library, and will compare LSSI libraries with Oregon libraries to make the case of local excellence.  George will do a final edit.  The draft will be circulated to the entire committee for comments and additions.  Abigail agreed to be the liaison to the Public Library Division so we get its input.  We will try for a solid draft by the next OLA Board Meeting October 12th.

State Librarian's Report 
Jim S. described four possible legislative strategies that the OSL Board will be discussing at its retreat in early December.  This is in preparation for the 2008/2009 session.  He wants feedback from the committee and OLA in general.  It might be appropriate for an OLA board member for attend the OSL Budget Committee meeting in January. 
· Increase Ready to Read from $1 per child to more.  OLA has long lobbied for $2 per child, but not aggressively.

· The OSL Board is intrigued by the Evergreen Project in Georgia and how that could play in Oregon.  It is a possible means of getting a statewide catalog and move libraries away from proprietary integrated library systems.  They may be LSTA funding available for an investigation of options.  Multnomah County is watching King County closely to see how its pilot of Evergreen develops.  Orbis/Cascades is also looking at options to its current system.
· Library of Congress will move to the digital talking book program in 2009.  OSL will need to replace 1000 machines, so will need a one-time equipment funds of $200,000 to $300,000.

· The OLS Board and staff would like to explore moving database funding from LSTA to general funds.  This could start with funding for the ODE portion of the databases.  The cost for Ebsco and the Oregonian covered by LSTA is about $900,000 for the biennium. (Public and academic libraries still would pay 50% of the cost.)
Federal Legislation 
Janet reminded people that National Legislative Day is May 13-14, 2008.  She’ll request funding for someone from the Legislative Committee.  The OLA Board adopted two resolutions at the last board meeting – one supporting ALA’s position on national security letters and the other supporting the SKILLS Act.  The latter needs co-sponsors so all committee members should call their legislators ASAP.  Diedre will send out another message.
Action Item Review 
Old Action Items

· Work on the Legislative Day planning document. (Janet, Diedre, Sara)

· Write Real ID issue paper. (Janet, Diedre)

· Discuss with Jim the library benchmark with the Progress Board . (Jim)

· Review updates to Legislative Committee web site and wiki. (Kate)

New Action Items

· Track legislative activity on Real ID.  (Nan, Janet)

· Work on OLA/WLA Conference program. (Janet, Pat)

· Draft white paper on library management by October 12. (Aletha, Sarah, Jim S. George)

· Get feedback for Jim S on possible legislative actions. (All with Jim T getting feedback from OASL.)
· Communicate the OSL ideas to the OLA Board. (Janet)
· Contact legislators  to co-sponsor  the SKILLS Acts. (All with Diedre sending reminder.)
Next Meeting:

December 10, 1:00-3:00, Special Districts Office, Salem
